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Q. Mr. Van de Verg, do you have before you the
prefiled testimony that’s been marked as Core Statement 2.0,
direct testimony of Chris Van de Verg, Core Statement 3.0,
rebuttal testimony of Bret Mingo and Chris Van de Verg, and
Core Statement 4.0, surrebuttal testimony of Bret Mingo and
Chris Van de Verg?

A. (Van de Verg) Yes, I do.

Q. And was this testimony prepared by you or under
your direct supervision?

A. (Van de Verg) Yes, -it was.

Q. And if you were asked the same questions today,
would you be able to provide the same answers?

A. (Van de Verg) Yes, I would.

Q. And are the answers factual and accurate to the
best of your knowledge, information and belief?

A, (Van de Verg) Yes, they are.

(Whereupon, the documents were
marked as Core Statements Nos. 1.0,
2.0, 3.0 and 4.0 and Exhibits BLM-1
through BLM-7 and CFV-1 through
CFV-11 and Core Exhibits R-1
through R-28 and SR-1 through SR-5
for identification.)

BY MR. GRUIN:

0. Now, are there any corrections or modifications

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717) 761-7150
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PROCEEDINGS

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D. COLWELL: This is
the time and the place set for the evidentiary hearings in
the case captioned Core Communications versus Verizon
Pennsylvania, Inc., and Verizon North, Inc., at Docket
Number C-2011-2253750 and C-2011-2253787. I am
Administrative Law Judge Susan Colwell assigned to preside
in this matter.

I note for the record the attendance of the following
counsel. On behalf of Verizon, Suzan Paiva and Deborah
Kuhn, and on behalf of Core, Michael Gruin.

All right. What we have in front of us before we
even get started is a motion to strike a portion of the
testimony. You can argue it if you want, but I'm telling
you now that I‘'m going to deny it, so it would be wasting
your time. Okay?

MR. GRUIN: That’'s fine, Your Honor. Can I say a few
words about it, though?

JUDGE COLWELL: You may.

MR. GRUIN: I recognize that it was unlikely you
would grant the motion to strike. We £filed it because, as
sef forth in our motion, we thought these cases were five
years old. Verizon knew about the cases, could have raised
them in direct or rebuttal or even on cross, all of which

would have given Core a chance to respond to those points

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150Q
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that they raised.

We think that adding these issues and exhibits to the
record at the 1lth hour is unnecessary and complicates
what’s already a complicated and lengthy record and Sust
adds more issues for briefing, for the hearing, for possible
exceptions, et cetera.

Therefore, if the testimony is not stricken, we would
just ask for a few wminutes of oral rejoinder. We’'re
prepared to do that. It would be five to ten minutes at the
top to allow Core to briefly respond to what we think are
some mischaracterizations and some incompleteness of
Verizon’s points. That would address both the due process
and fairness concerns that we raised in our motion, but
also, we think it really would streamline the record because
it would clear up some confusion about those cases and what
they really represent.

JUDGE COLWELL: I have no problem with you responding
to what was there. Okay?

MS. PAIVA: And we wouldn’t object to that as long as
we have the right to cross on the oral rejoinder.

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, you do. You can go on all day
if you want. I have known telephone cases that do that. I
would prefer that not happen, but --

MS. PAIVA: We'll try not to do that.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. All right. Then at this

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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point, we’re going to begin with the presentation of the
testimony.

Mr. Gruin.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you, Your Honor. I would call as a
panel Christopher F. Van de Verg and Bret L. Mingo on behalf
of Core.

JUDGE COLWELL: How do you want to do that?

MR. GRUIN: Well, if we can fit them both up at the
witness stand, which looks like it might be tight, that
would be ideal.

JUDGE COLWELL: It might, in fact.

MR. GRUIN: If not, I could do the examination at the
table here.

JUDGE COLWELL: I have no problem with you doing it
from the table as long as you don’t at any time reach over
and point to something.

MR. GRUIN: Sure. I’ll keep my distance. I think
Verizon will have the same problem when they testify as
well. I would have no objection to them using the table.

MS. PAIVA: What are you going to do?

MR. GRUIN: I’'m just going to have them sit here
beside me together while I'm doing the examination, because
there’s not enough room up in the witness box.

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Kelly, are you okay with that?

COURT REPORTER: May we go off the record?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717) 761-7150
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JUDGE COLWELL: Yes.

(Discussion off the record.)

JUDGE COLWELL: Back on the record.

Would you raise your right hands, please?

Whereupon,
CHRISTOPHER F. VAN DE VERG and BRET L. MINGO
having been duly sworn, testified as follows:

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. Please be seated, and I
must warn you you may not speak over each other. You have
to take turns. You have to give Mr. Kelly here an
opportunity to write down in his notes who’s answering the
guestion. So speak slowly. Take turns. Don’t whisper to
each other, because we’ll have to put a stop to that. Okay?
Any questions?

WITNESS VAN DE VERG: No.

JUDGE COLWELL: All right. Mr. Gruin.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you, Your Honor.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q. Would you both please state your names,
occupations and business address for the record?

A. (Mingo) My name is Bret Mingo. I’m the CEQO of
Core Communications.

JUDGE COLWELL: You need to use the microphone, sir.

Is it on?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7861-7150
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MR. GRUIN: Make sure the green light is on, Bret.

WITNESS MINGO: My name is Bret Mingo. I’m the CEO
of Core Communications, Inc.; business address 209 West
Street, Suite 302, Annapolis, Maryland, 21401.

WITNESS VAN DE VERG: And my name is Chris Van de
Verg, and I have the same business address. 1 am general
counsel with Core.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q. Mr. Mingo, do you have before you the pre-served
testimony that has been marked as Core Statement 1, the
direct testimony of Bret Mingo, along with seven exhibits,
Core Statement 3.0, the rebuttal testimony of Bret Mingo
and Christopher Van de Verg, including 28 exhibits, and Core
Statement 4.0, the surrebuttal testimony of Chris Van de
Verg and Bret Mingo, including five exhibits?

A. (Mingo) Yes, I do.

Q. And was this testimony prepared by you or under
your direct supervision?

A. (Mingo} Yes.

Q. And if you were asked the same questions today,
would you be able to provide the same answers?

A (Mingo) Yes.

Q. And are the answers factual and accurate to the
best of your knowledge, information and belief?

A. (Mingo) Yes, they are.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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that need to be made to your testimony at this time?

A. (Van de Verg) Yes.

Q. Please walk us through them starting with
Statement 1.0, direct testimony of Bret Mingo.

A. (Mingo) The first one is in my direct testimony
on page 10, line 8. We want to insert the word "we" in
between "which we have attempted to order since 2001."

On page 11, line 16, we are missing the word "the" in
"all of the ATCTs."

Page 13, line 8, we misspelled "mixing." We have an
extra "e." Apparently we already corrected that.

Page 21, line 5, "had not opted into" rather than
just "opted in."

Page 27, line 9, "to whom the central office code is
assigned."

JUDGE COLWELL: Are you taking out a phrase?

WITNESS MINGO: We added "is assigned" before the
comma. "To whom the number’s thousand block or central
office code is assigned."

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Thank you.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q. Mr. Van de Verg, do you have any corrections?

A. (Van de Verg)}) Yes. On my Statement 2.0, page
15, line 7, the rate should be ".0007."

In the rebuttal testimony, page 21, line 3, the term
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"local interconnection" is missing the letter "i.®

Page 44, line lé, the word "originated carrier"
should be "originating carrier.™

Page 48, line 22, it should say "EMI records at 211"
instead of 207 characters.

Page 57, line 12, the Verizon interstate access rate
should be ".005." And on the following line 13, it 'should
say "yields a ratio of 0.14 and a figure of $7,700."

Finally, in the surrebuttal, there’s one correction.
Page 4, line 17, the question should read, "Why does Core
want Verizon to pass." The word "to" is missing.

Those are all the corrections.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you very much. At this time, Your
Honor, I would like to do the oral rejoinder that we
discussed previously.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Go ahead.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q. Mr. Mingo and Mr. Van de Verg, the purpose of
this oral rejoinder is to respond to the testimony that Core
moved to have stricken from Verizon’s surrebuttal testimony
related to the discussion of the various interconnection
arbitrations with the rural ILECs in Pennsylvania, sometimes
referred to as RLECs, and also some of the statements about

the Core complaint against AT&T Communications.
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Mr. Van de Verg, were you a witness in the
Windstream/Core arbitration?

A. {Van de Verg) Yes, I was.

Q. Verizon indicated in their surrebuttal that Core
initiated that arbitration in order to prolong its ability
to receive transited traffic from Windstream, the Windstream
ILEC or Windstream RLEC more accurately --

MS. PAIVA: Objection. I think that mischaracterizes
what we said. We said that you made an argument that had
that effect, but not that you initiated the arbitration for
that purpose.

MR. GRUIN: 1I’ll rephrase the gquestion, Your Honor.

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q. Verizon in their surrebuttal testimony made an
argument that Core was arguing in that Windstream
arbitration to prolong its ability to receive transited
traffic from Verizon’s tandems. Is that accurate?

A. (Van de Verg) Based on my experience in that
case and my knowledge, we were not receiving and Windstream
never alleged that they were sending us traffic in that
case. So it was really a completely forward-looking
exercise, and it’s still before the Commission to this day.

Q. Has Core established a direct interconnection

with Windstream at this point in time?
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A; (Van de Verg) No.

Q. Verizon alleged that Core argued in the
Windstream arbitration that Windstream must be required to
transmit local interconnection traffic to Core via Verizon
tandems and not through direct interconnection arrangements.
Is that what Core argued in that Windstream case?

A. (Van de Verg) No. The thrust of our argument
in that case was each party as the originating carrier had a
duty to get their traffic to the IP on the other carrier’s
network, and whatever means they wanted to do that, whether
they wanted to use Verizon or somebody else or establish a
direct trunk into Core was fine by us, and we would have the
same ability to choose between different methods.

Q. Ckay. Mr. Mingo, in Verizon’'s surrebuttal, they
allege that Core knew it was receiving traffic indirectly
from Embarg, now CenturyLink, through Verizon’s tandems
because Embarg said that in its testimony in the arbitration
case.

Did Verizon also know about this traffic to the best

of your knowledge?

A. (Mingo) Absolutely.
Q. How can you say that?
A. (Mingo) At one point we were handling a ticket

involving a number of busy signals coming from a customer

who said they were dialing from Embarg territory, Bedford in
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particular, and when we discussed it with CenturyLink, they
said that they and Verizon knew about congestion between
them in the Verizon tandem. So it was pretty apparent that
everyone knew that traffic was transiting. It was
eventually fixed and we no longer had a trouble ticket.

Q. Was this an issue in the Embarqg arbitration?

A. (Mingo) A good deal of the réason why we wanted
to enter into direct interconnection or enter into
interconnections was we would have the ability when traffic
made sense to be able to control the amount of trunking
between in particular Embarg and ourselves. It 1is not
efficient to have Verizon in the middle especially when
they’re charging transit fees, and it only makes sense when
the volume levels are low.

We had no idea what kind of traffic volume it was,
but we definitely wanted the ability to submit direct
trouble tickets to CenturyLink. It would only make sense.

Q. You said you had no idea of the volume of the
traffic. Did Embarg or Verizon ever quantify the volume of
traffic so that you could bill Embarg for that traffic?

A. (Mingo) Not in any way that I understood, no.
I understand there may be some number they alleged in a
proceeding, but no one ever looked at it.

Q. Did Verizon ever transmit EMI records with this

traffic?
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A. (Mingo) No. We haven’t seen any CenturyLink
EMI records until relatively recently, and I pulled the
number for October 2012, the most recent full set of the EMI
records, and for the Embarg OCN, it was a whopping 2,474
minutes, which if you multiply it times 0007, that’s under
$2.00.

Q. Did Embarg send yoﬁ records to allow you to bill
Embarg for that traffic?

A. (Mingo) No.

Q. Not focusing on the current traffic you just
mentioned, but focusing more on the Embarqg traffic that was
at issue during the ICA arbitrations, did Verizon ever
demand that Core not bill Verizon for that traffic?

A. (Mingo) ©No. This is something that’s only come
up in this case.

Q. So did Core ever bill Embarg for any of that
traffic that it was receiving from Embarg via the Verizon
tandem?

A. (Mingo) No, we did not, not until this year
when the first trickle of minutes showed up, and at that end
of the day, we don’t know where Verizon gets the traffic
from. That’s the key part here. They have to tell us.

Q. Has Core billed Windstream for any traffic it
received via the Verizon tandem?

A. (Mingo) Not the Windstream RLECs; only the
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Windstream CLECs, which they acquired this year.

Q. Did Core ever bill any other rural ILEC for
traffic it received indirectly via the Verizon tandem?

A. (Mingo) Not until recently, no.

Q. Switching to the AT&T complaint case, did Core
bill AT&T based on EMI records that it received from
Verizon?

A. (Mingo) Absolutely, and only EMI records we
received from Verizon.

Q. When did Core learn that AT&T was sending
traffic to Core via the Verizon tandem?

A. (Mingo) When we did our analysis of the EMI

records, which I recall was 2007.

Q. Okay. When did you begin to bill AT&T for that
traffic?

A. (Mingo) I believe we got the invoices out in
2008.

JUDGE COLWELL: I'm sorry. I didn’t hear what you
said.

WITNESS MINGO: I said I believe we got the invoices
out in 2008.

JUDGE COLWELL: 2008. Thank you.

WITNESS MINGO: One thing worth noting in the AT&T
situation, the complaint that we have on file with them is

mostly from the period of 2004 to 2008. The numbers were
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plummeting in 2008 already. The vast majority of the
minutes were 2006 and 2007. I don‘t know what they did,
what their business plan was, but the numbers on the issue
in that complaint case are completely de minimis now and
were plummeting fast in 2008.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q. Okay. I just want to remind you to speak a
little louder and a little slower.

A. (Mingo} My normal speech pattern is a little
faster. Sorry.

Q. That’s fine. Could you repeat the time period
that you said that your bills to AT&T covered, the bills
that were involved in the AT&T complaint case?

A. (Mingo) Yes. The AT&T complaint case involved
minutes from 2004 to 2008. The vast majority of the minutes
were 2006 and 2007, and by early 2008, they were plummeting
to a tune of double digit percentage per month. They were
exiting the business. I don’t know what it was.

Q. How did you identify that this was AT&T traffic

in the EMI records?

A. {(Mingo) Very straight forward. AT&T has a few
CIC codes.

Q. When you say CIC codes, can you --

A. (Mingo) CIC codes are the carrier

identification codes that IXCs are given. They had 0288,
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which AT&T has paid all along, and they had CIC 0292, which

is the Teleport Communications Group or TCG CIC code that

had -- they’re both a CLEC, a competitive access provider,
and an IXC.
Q. Okay. Did Core also bill Verizon for the same

AT&T traffic?

A, (Mingo) No.
Q. How do you know that?
A, (Mingo) We all recognized that the ACTs are the

trunk groups in which IXC traffic comes in. So Verizon
marked this as CIC 0292. Consequently, it’s logical to
recognize that the IXC groups were the ones where this

traffic flowed. They themselves say that.

So since we never billed for any of the traffic on
the ACTs or ATCs -- I keep confusing those two -- it makes
sense that we didn’t bill them.

MR. GRUIN: Your Honor, I have no further questions
for either of these witnesses, and I would just move for the
admission of Statements 1, 2, 3 and 4 and associated
exhibits subject to cross-examination.

JUDGE COLWELL: Subject to cross.

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, before we begin cross, we
wanted to move to strike a couple of limited portions of
some of Core’s testimony.

JUDGE COLWELL: All right.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717) 7861-7150
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MS. KUHN: The first piece was Core Statement 2.0,
which is the direct testimony of Christopher F. Van de Verg,
specifically the portion that begins at page 2, line 2
through page 7, line 25, as well as accompanying Exhibit
CFV-5,

These are all pages that discuss a number of
inflammatory and ultimately irrelevant allegations regarding
Verizon affiliates who are not parties to this case, events
occurring in other states involving -- the only affiliates
at issue here are the two Pennsylvania incumbent local
exchange carrier affiliates, and this piece of testimony
goes on and on about events in Maryland, in New York, in
Virginia regarding wireless.

JUDGE COLWELL: You’'re getting way ahead of me. I'm
a simple person with a simple brain, so let’s do things
simply.

MS. KUHN: Okay.

JUDGE COLWELL: We’'re going to start on page 2, line
2, you say?

MS. KUHN: Uh-huh.

JUDGE COLWELL: And your first motion to strike,
first section goes to where?

MS. KUHN: Oh, I‘m sorry. It was to page 7, line 25,
as well as the cited Exhibit CFV-5.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. And you're claiming -- first

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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of all --

MS. KUHN: Oh, I'm sorry. I think I had a typo in my
notes. Suzan just advised me it's page 2, line 27.

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you.

MS. KUHN: I apologize, Your Honor. Everyone was
looking kind of what are you talking about, Ms. Kuhn.

JUDGE COLWELL: Litigation prior to the events
leading up to this case. Okay.

(Pause.)

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. I can see where all of page 3
is something that is not really factual so much as it is
legal in nature. We can go all the way to page 4, line 7 on
that, and I will grant that motion to strike. We will note
we will strike all of page 3 and page 4 up to line 7.

MR. GRUIN: Your Honor, can I respond to the motion?

JUDGE COLWELL: You can try.

MR. GRUIN: I do note that Verizon in one of their
pieces of testimony, I’'m not sure exactly which one it is,
but they do make reference to dealings with Core affiliates
in other states, including Virginia, and I believe they cite
that case in support of their argument that Core should be
required to post a bond or pay some of their bills during
the pendency of litigation.

I don’'t see why any of this is irrelevant. Core

explains the rationale for including this discussion on
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pages 5, 6 and 7, and it goes to the motive and the
rationale for why Verizon undertook the actions it did, and
it’s important for context and it’s very relevant to the
case.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Let’s put our cards on the
table here. Anytime you have a case like this, there’s a
lot of factual and legal intertwining. So if we’re going to
start striking, we’re going to strike a lot of stuff or you
can ignore it and not move to strike it and we’ll include
yours and his. Otherwise, we’re going to spend a lot of
time striking testimony, because I’'m not going to strike it
because it's inflammatory. I‘m going to strike it because
it’s legal argument and it shouldn’t be in the testimony.
We all know that.

I‘'m not going to rely upon the testimony for anything
that’s legal argument. That will be in your briefs. I can
rely on your briefs for the legal argument and for the
citations that fou provide for me there, but a certain
amount of it does have to be included in order to set up a
line of questioning. I recognize that. I think all of you
do as well.

So do you want to spend a lot of time striking
testimony?

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I'm happy to respond and

explain why the Virginia matter came up, but if that’s Your
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Honor’s position, we can let this be, particularly that
we've now said on the record that this is legal argument and
that you will give it whatever weight it’s due.

We did bring up the Virginia materials specifically
because Core made allegations here about its financial
status and there were allegations there about its financial
status, and that is obviously one issue in this case.

These are things about interconnection in 2003 in
Maryland. It really doesn’t have to do with the matters in
this case. But that being said, if we want to just move on
to cross-examination on the testimony, that’s fine.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Mr. Gruin, do you agree with
that?

MR. GRUIN: I do agree, Your Honor, yes.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. So we’‘re going to err on the
side of allowing more of it in knowing full well that the
Judge knows the difference between legal argument and

\
factual statements.

Okay. Go ahead. Anything else?

MS. KUHN: I’'ll just let the other one go.

JUDGE COLWELL: I‘1ll listen to anything you have.

MS. KUHN: No. That’s fine, Judge. It was the same
issue.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, we were just going to explain
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because the witnesses are up as a panel, we’ve sort of
addressed cross-examination by topic rather than by witness
since they’re going to be up there together. So our plan
was to have me start, cover probably the bulk of the cross-
examination, and then Ms. Paiva will address a couple of
matters specific to Mr. Mingo’'s -- an exhibit to his
testimony, and she’ll also address some matters related to
the new testimony that was given from the stand as
rejoinder.

JUDGE COLWELL: That’s fair.

MR. GRUIN: That’s fine.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.

MS. KUHN: I'm geoing to start by directing this to
Mr. Mingo. Obviously, if at any point I'm pointing to the
wrong one of you, you guys let me know and you can have the
appropriate witness respond.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. I wanted to start off with some of the
allegations regarding Core’s financial condition which has
been addressed through several of the rounds of testimony.

Whether or not you agree with us, and I understand
that you don’t, you understand that in this case, Verizon is
claiming that Core owes Verizon approximately $4.5 million

for unpaid bills?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150




[g]

258

A. (Mingo) I understand that’s your allegation,
yes.

Q. Okay. And you understand that Verizon is also
claiming that Core owes Verizon a refund of in the
neighborhood of $2.7 million for alleged over-billing by
Core?

A. (Mingo) I understand that’s their position.

Q. Okay. And, again, understanding that you don’t
necessarily agree with Verizon’s position, but in, say, a
worse case scenario, if Verizon prevailed on those arguments
in this case and Core did not prevail on its arguments, the
Commission could direct Core to make a payment to Verizon of
ag much as roughly $7 million?

A. (Mingo) In your hypothetical world, that math
is correct.

Q. Okay. Could you turn to your surrebuttal at
page 157

(Witness Mingo complying.)

Q. You’re there?
A. (Mingo) Yes, I’'m there.
Q. Okay. You're discussing here that Core has not

placed any funds in reserve or in escrow from which you can
pay amounts that the Commission might order Core to pay to
Verizon. Is that still the case today?

A. (Mingo) Yes.
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Q. Okay. And specifically directing you to lines
10 and 11 of this page 15, you indicate that Core does not
have sufficient funds to make a reserve without endangering

ongoing operations. Is that still the case today?

A. (Mingo) I'm sorry. Where are you pointing?

Q. It was lines 10 and 11 of that page 15 of your
surrebuttal. I’'m sorry; rebuttal.

A. (Mingo) Of rebuttal?

Q. The same page you were on a minute ago.

A. (Mingo) Okay; surrebuttal, page 15.

Q. No. 1It’s rebuttal, page 15, lines 10 through

11. O©Oh, were you looking at the surrebuttal before?

A. (Mingo)} Yes, I was. So we’'re on rebuttal,
page --

Q. Rebuttal page 15, lines 10 to 11, and you
indicate that Core does not have sufficient funds to make a

reserve without endangering ongoing operatiocons?

A. (Mingo) Yes, because you guys aren'’t paying
your bills.
Q. The answer is that’s still true today that you

do not have sufficient funds?

A. (Mingo) That is correct. If you don’t pay your
bills --

0. I don’'t need you to volunteer additional
information.
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A. (Mingo) Sure.
Q. At line 23, you talk about your revenue levels,
the same page, line 23. Have the revenue levels improved

since October 4th when this testimony was --

A. (Mingo) Yes, they have.
Q. Okay. To what degree?
A. (Mingo) I haven’'t run the numbers for October.

There was a pretty good bump in October.

Q. Rough estimate. What’s a pretty good bump?
A. (Mingo) To be honest, it could be somewhere
between 50 percent additional -- I'm going to say my best

guess, between 50 percent additional revenues and maybe even
double.

Q. Okay. This next question --

A. (Mingo) And to be fair, unfortunately, given
the epidemic of self-help, I always have to understand if
you’re asking about cash revenues or accrual revenues,
because, unfortunately, I have to reserve a lot of income
from access bills that, in particular, Verizon hasn’t paid.

Q. And, again, if there’s no question pending, we
don’t need you to answer.

Al (Mingo) Well, just make sure when you ask for
revenue, if you’d ask is it cash or is it accrual.

Q. Okay. I think the next gquestion probably is

appropriately directed to Mr. Van de Verg. This is a
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document that was marked proprietary I believe when it was
produced in discovery. It relates to the annual report, and
I believe you’re the person that attests to the annual
report that’s filed with the Commission.

A. (Van de Verg) The annual report, yes.

Q. Okay. So we’ll direct this question to you.

JUDGE COLWELL: Is it a proprietary question?

MS. KUHN: It’s a proprietary document. I don’t
think the questioning will be revealing -- actually, can you
give me one minute to check with Mr. Gruin?

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes.

(Discussion off the record.)

JUDGE COLWELL: We'’ll go on the proprietary record.

I ask you to please tell us as soon as we can go back on the
public record.

MS. KUHN: We will, Your Honor.

(Whereupon, the following pages 262 through 264 were

sealed and bound separately.)
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MS. KUHN: I believe this now probably returns to Mr.

Mingo, although if it should be Mr. Van de Verg, let me

know.
BY MS. KUHN:
Q. I'm going to point you to page 16 of the Core
rebuttal, lines 22 -- starting at line 22. You’re there?
A. (Mingo) Yes, I am.
Q. Here you’re discussing what actions Core has

taken to improve its financial condition.

A. (Mingo) Yes.

Q. And on the next page, page 17, in lines 3
through 6, you list various lawsuits that have been filed,
and you indicate that once these various authorities rule,

Core’s cash flow will increase dramatically; is that

correct?
A. (Mingo) Yes.
Q. Is it fair to say that if these authorities rule

against Core, then the opposite would be true?

A. (Mingo) 1In your world, yes.

Q. Okay. Are you depending on positive rulings in
the cited litigation in order to stabilize Core’s financial
position?

A. (Mingo) I would say two things. Number one is

most of the other large carriers have settled with us now.

So that’s a definite improvement. Verizen—is—the largest
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MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I’'m going to move to strike.
This is really not responsive to the question. The question
was whether Core is depending on prevailing in the cited
litigation in order to improve its financial condition. The
question wasn’'t what rates is Verizon charging or who is
obstinate. It was a simple guestion about whether their
financial position now depends on the outcome of these
cases.

JUDGE COLWELL: I'm going to grant that. Just try to
answer the questions, and then Mr. Gruin will be happy to
give you-an opportunity to expand on that later.

WITNESS MINGO: The end world where we have to
compete against a menopoly where they don’t have to pay our
bills and we have to --

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I’'m going to cbject again.

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Mingo, all of what you have just
said is already in here. I got it. Okay? Just answer her
questions and we can move Orl.

WITNESS MINGO: From a strictly mathematical
hypothetical universe, if we can’t receive revenues from you
at the same time we have to pay revenues to you for the same

services, I doubt competition if wviable. I think that’s the
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answer you‘re looking for.

Correct; if we were to lose all of this, then it
would be difficult to compete. That’s the mathematical
thing I'm trying to get to. I'm being cut off when I'm
trying to explain it, but I do understand at the end of the
day in a universe where a public policy allows us --

MS. KUHN: Your Honor --

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. We got it.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. As of today, as of your finances today, if Core

were ordered to pay Verizon $7 million, again hypothetically

-- I know you disagree -- would Core be able to make that
paymené?

A. (Mingo) No.

Q. Okay. If the Commission ordered Core to make

some fraction of that payment to Verizon, say Core were
ordered to pay Verizon $1 million, would Core be able to
make that payment today?

A. (Mingo) Today, no.

Q. What about $500,000°?

A. (Mingo) Today, no.

Q. All right. Let’s move on to another subject
area. Let’s talk about the unpaid Verizon bills. And this
relates to the $4.5 million that we discussed a few minutes

ago.
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Is it fair to say that the services for which Core
was billed fall generally into three categories, being the
trunks, the traffic termination charges and directory
listings?

JUDGE COLWELL: What was the third one?

MS. KUHN: Directory listings.

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you.

WITNESS MINGO: Can you repeat thaté

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. I was just asking if as a general matter the
bills from Verizon for which Core has not paid geﬁerally
cover three services or facilities, and those I listed off
as trunks, traffic termination services and the directory
listing services.

A. (Mingo) I believe that’s correct.

Q. Let’s talk about the trunks in particular, and I
think this has been covered in the testimony. But is it
fair to say that there are two kinds, the first are the
access toll connecting trunks which have been referred to as
the ATCTs? Is that true?

A. (Mingo) That'’s one category, yes.

Q. Okay. And those trunks are two-way trunks that
are used to carry interexchange traffic?

A. (Mingo) I believe that’s what we’ve all come to

realize, but I do know in some ATCs, and I'm not sure to the
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extent that it happens in Pennsylvania, but I do know some
ATCs deo have some of your local groups. Your switches
aren’t pure.

Q. I understand that’s Core’s allegation. Then the
second trunk group type are what have been referred to as
the local interconnection trunk groups, and those have often
been abbreviated as LITGs?

A. (Mingo) And by that you mean the one-way groups
from Core to Verizon?

0. Yes. Well, those refer to the one-way trunks
that are carrying, for example, the traffic coming from
Verizon’s tandems to Core cne direction only.

A. (Mingo) No. There’s some confusion in the
testimony about exactly which ones you’re billing us for,
and that’s what I'm trying to clarify is you should be only
billing us for the ones that carry traffic from Core to
Verizon, and the LITGs that carry the trunks from Verizon to
Core, we should be billing you for the facilities that we’ve
attached.

Q. Okay. I guess --

A. (Mingo) So I just want to make sure that we’'re
talking about the one-way from Core to Verizon.

Q. I guess what I'm trying to get at is in contrast
to the ATCTs, the LITGs are one directional only; correct?

A. (Mingo) The LITGs that you’re billing us for
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are one direction only from Core to Verizon, correct.

0. Okay. Now, you have indicated in your testimony
that since approximately January of 2012, Core now only has
LITGs in place with Verizon?

A. (Mingo) That’s correct.

Q. Okay. And that’s because Core is now using a
competitive provider of tandem services to exchange traffic
with interexchange carriers?

A. (Mingo) That'’s correct.

Q. Okay. Now, are those providers letting Core use
their tandems for free?

A. (Mingo) Yes.

Q. Okay. So you pay them nothing for the services
they provide?

A. (Mingo) Correct.

Q. Do they derive revenue by charging other

carriers for the traffic that goes through their tandems?

A. (Mingo) Yes. They charge a tandem transit fee.
Q. Okay.
A. (Mingo) And some, you know, attractive to

third-party IXCs because it’'s cheaper than yours.

Q. Let’s turn to your rebuttal at page 39. For the
trunks that carry traffic from the tandem provider to Core,
who 1s paying for those?

A, (Mingo) They are.
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Q. Okay. And are they obtained from some third

party?
A. {(Mingo) The transport?
Q. Yes.
A. (Mingo) Because it’'s in a carrier hotel, the

trunks are actually a cross connect from within a building.

So it’'s a de minimis exercise, but they’re paying for it.

Q. You’re at page 39 now?
A. (Mingo) Yes.
Q. Okay. This is a somewhat lengthy answer to a

queétion which is addressing to what extent Core has used
the facilities that Verizon provided.

Now, if you could look at the first paragraph of the
answer here on page 39, here you’'re talking about the access
toll connecting trunks; correct?

A. (Mingo) I'm sorry. Could you repeat that?

Q. The first paragraph of the answer you're

providing here on page 39 of the rebuttal.

A. (Mingo) Let me read it.

Q. Sure. Go ahead.

(Pause.)

A. (Mingo) I‘d say the first sentence mostly

actually talks about the LITGs more than anything. Perhaps
we could have organized the response a little bit more, but

we did not use the one-way trunk groups on the network
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because of the Caller ID issue.
Q. Okay. But you state here that Core did use the

$87 ATCTs for part of 2010 and most of 2011. That's

correct?
A. (Mingo} Yes.
Q. How did you use them?
A. (Mingo) As we started rolling up the voice

products, we found that the amount of traffic that was
coming over the ATCs meant that we had to expand. So we
recognized that there was traffic in 2010. We do know that
we used a trickle of it before. We don‘t know how much, and
neither side has any data to that, but we will concede to

the issue that we did use them for 2010 and 2011 --

Q. And when you state -- I apologize. Were you
finished?

A. (Mingo) If that’'s --

Q. You're done; okay. When you say that you did

use them, does that mean that you used them to receive calls
from interexchange carriers to your customers?

A. (Mingo)} Right. We are a local exchange carrier
and local exchange carrier only. So the purpose of the
exchange access groups or as we call it in this case ATCTs
is to receive traffic from, you know, third-party carriers,
and, you know, because there are a lot of switches in

Pennsylvania which function both as a local tandem, access

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150




273

tandem and an end office, while it would be nice to have
these groups be pure, we found out in this case that they’'re
not really, but yes. So --

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I'm going to strike. That
last part is getting into substantive allegations again. I
was asking if Core used the trunks to receive traffic from
interexchange carriers. Now he’s volunteering information
about the balance of traffic over these trunks.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. I'm just trying to get a confirmation. You did
use them to receive calls?

A. (Mingo) I would say they were used to receive
trunks. We didn’t use them to send any traffic, and to the
extent your switches chose them is the question. So I'm
just trying to offer that because you’re sending the
traffic, you choose the trunk that we send it on. That'’s
the concept I'm trying to explain.

Yes, there is traffic on them. Yes, they were used,
but you chose which traffic went on them.

Q. Before 2010, did Core ever receive calls from
interexchange carriers on behalf of its customers?

A. (Mingo) Yes.

Q. Did those calls come to you over access toll
connecting trunks?

A. (Mingo) The problem with the data set --
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Q. Again, I'm asking I think a pretty clear yes or
no question. When you got interexchange --

A. (Mingo) And --

Q. Let me finish the question, and then you can
answer. Before 2010 when Core received calls from
interexchange carriers for Core’s customers, did those calls
come in over access toll connecting trunks?

A. (Mingo) And again, the answer is we got calls
on the trunks, yes. However, we don’'t know whether they
were just IXC calls for a whole bunch of reasons.

Q. Okay. And if Mr. Gruin wants to do redirect --
I'm just trying to confirm that you were receiving such
calls even prior to 2010. 2010 was not the first point at
which interexchange calls came to Core’s customers.

A. (Mingo) 1In the simplest way I can, your
switches sent calls over those trunks, yes.

Q. Okay. All right. Now, when an interexchange
carrier sends a call to Core over the access toll connecting
trunks, Core bills that interexchange carrier switched
access charges based on the EMI records that Verizon
provides. Is that accurate?

A. (Mingo) We bill interexchange carriers based on
your EMI records and your EMI records alone, yes, I guess.
Actually, now we also bill them based on the competitive

tandem providers’ EMI records. So we have two sets of
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records now.

JUDGE COLWELL: If you could slow your speech down
just a little, that would really help. Thank you.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. In 2010 and before that point, Core subtended
Verizon’'s tandem; is that correct?

A. (Mingo) That’s correct.

Q. Okay. And now Core no longer subtends Verizon’s
tandem. It’s subtending its competitive tandem providers’
tandem; is that correct?

A. (Mingo) Unfortunately, the world has changed
with the recent FCC order because providers are explicitly
allowed to use local tandems and local interconnection
groups. So the clear world that we all would like where
IXCs would exclusively use access tandems has now been
polluted by this FCC order, and, consequently, saying we
exclusively subtend neutral tandem I can’t say yes to as
much as I would like to because some carriers are going to
dump voice-over IP toll traffic on your local tandems.

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I'm going to object again.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. I think you’'ve answered my question, which was
do you subtend the competitive providers’ tandem, and I
believe your answer was yes.

A. (Mingo) I thought I heard the word "only." So
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I was trying to explain why we might get some LD calls
through local.

Q. Let me add this clarification. Do you subtend
your competitive tandem providers’ tandem for purposes of
Feature Group D traffic?

A. (Mingo) Our Feature Group D -- the Feature
Group D tandem labels in the LERG are the competitive tandem
providers, yes.

Q. Let’s turn to the second paragraph of this
answer you’'re providing at page 39 of your rebuttal. 1In
this paragraph, you’re referring to SS7 outbound trunks in
the very first line of the second paragraph?

A. (Mingo) Yes.

Q. Okay. Now, those are the local interconnection

trunk groups carrying traffic from Core to Verizon’s tandem?

A. (Mingo) To Verizon switches.

Q. QOkay. Tandem switches? '

A. (Mingo) There’s also a lot of end office
groups. So it’s not exclusively tandems.

Q. Now, you indicate here in this second paragraph

of this answer that Core recognizes that it’s receiving
value from those S8S7 outbound trunks but says that it will
only pay for them as part of an overall settlement with
Verizon that addresses issues outside of this case; correct?

A. (Mingo) I would say that --
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Q. I'm asking if that’s what this testimony says.

A. (Mingo) I wouldn’t say just outside of this
case. There are issues inside this case that we have credit
against, too.

Q. But it’s also your statement is you will not pay
amounts due for these trunks until issues outside this case
have been resolved?

A. (Mingo) And we also say we’d like the technical
issues fixed. 8o we also say that in this paragraph.

Q. Okay. But you do indicate in this paragraph
that you will not pay for these trunks until other issues
with Verizon outside this case have been resolved?

A. (Van de Verg) I'm going to just chime in. I
think it says in this case.

Q. As well as other issues outside of this case?

A. (Van de Verg) Right. I think we could find a
settlement based on the issues in this case. I think that
would be sufficient. There are other issues outside of this
case, of course, but --

Q. I think --

A. (Van de Verg) You have a lot of payables in
this case is what I'm trying to tell you.

Q. We’ll just go by what the testimony says. Let
me just ask, are you indicating that Verizon is not going to

-- I'm sorry, that Core is not going to pay Verizon for
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services that Core admits that it used unless Verizon
settles all of its disputes everywhere with Core?

A. (Minéo) Again, it’s hard to imagine a world
where we are the only people paying our bills voluntarily.

Q. Okay. 1It’s a yes or no question. Can I get a
yes or no answer?

A. (Mingo) I think the point of this case,
frankly, is these two parties need outside guidance on the
balance sheet.

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I'm going to ask that the
witness provide an answer to the question.

MR. GRUIN: Could you restate the question for him?

MS. KUHN: Maybe the court reporter can read it back.

WITNESS MINGO: We don’'t need all issues to be
settled if that’s what you're trying to get at. We believe
this case will yield a net judgment against you, so we think
this is sufficient inside this case.

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I'm going to move to strike.

I don’'t think that was responsive to whether or not Core --

MR. GRUIN: I think it was directly responsive to the
particular question.

MS. KUHN: I don’t think I ever got a yes or no.

WITNESS MINGO: I didn’t hear a yes or no in that
guestion, so can you repeat it one more time?

MS. KUHN: I‘m not going to ask the court reporter to
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read it again.

BY MS. KUEN:

Q. The question is, is Core going to make any
payment to Verizon for these trunks that it admits it used
and admits that it received a benefit from if Verizon does
not settle all issues with Core, including issues outside of
this case? 1Is that Core’s position?

A. (Mingo) No.

A. {(Van de Verg) If I could just add further in
response, one of the issues we have with your trunks is we
don’t believe you’ve ever sent an invoice that’s based on
the interconnection agreement, and without an invoice, we
don‘t believe there’s an obligation to pay you.

You can render a service, but you still have to
invoice for those services,

Q. I understand Core’s position that it doesn’t
like the invoices that it did receive for the service, but
let’'s --

A. (Van de Verg) I'm sorry. Let me clarify. 1It'’s
not that we don’t like your bills. They’re just widely
inaccurate and have no legal basis.

Q. And again --

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Excuse me, but we’re not going
to start talking over each other. One person speaks at a

time. When that person stops speaking, the other person may

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150




to

280
speak.

MS. KUHN: Why don’t .we move on to anothexr area of
guestioning. Let’'s turn to some of the complaints you
raised about the trunks that Verizon has provisioned.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. Could you flip to page 31 of the rebuttal
testimony? At lines 11 through 12 of page 31 of the
rebuttal, Core is asserting that the percentage of local
usage -- and that’'s what’s abbreviated here as PLU -- should
be 100 percent; correct?

A. {(Mingo) Correct.

Q. Has Core received reminders about its ability to
update the jurisdictional factors that it provides Verizon?

A. (van de Verg) It’s our position that we've
already made it clear that the PLU is 100 percent, so I
guess we've always been confused why we need to update that.

MS. KUHN: Your Honor, I don’t think that was~
responsive.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. The guestion was, have you received reminders of
the ability to update the PLUs?

A, (Van de Verg) That'’s correct, vyes.

Q. Okay. And you have indicated that Core has
declined to do so because it believes it’s unnecessary;

correct?
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A. (Van de Verg) I believe we’ve responded on
several occasions that our PLU is 100 percent.

Q. Okay. Let me again say you have not submitted
the jurisdictional factor updates that Core has been invited
to submit; is that correct?

A. (Van de Verg) I think that’s incorrect. I
think we’ve made it abundantly clear that the PLU should be
100.

MS. KUHN: Okay. Ms. Paiva is going to bring you a
copy of what we’re going to mark as Verizon Cross Exhibit 2.

(Pause.)

MS. KUHN: For the record, this is a copy of Core’s
September 4th, 2012, response to Verizon Set II discovery
request for admission II-1.

(Whereupon, the document was marked
as Verizon Cross-Examination
Exhibit No. 2 for identification.)

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. Is that what‘s in front of you?

A, (Van de Verg) Yes, it is.

Q. Okay. And you were asked here to admit that
Core has never submitted quarterly jurisdictional report
updates to Verizon; correct?

A. (Van de Verg) That's correct.

Q. And you admitted -- you then provided an
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explanation, but you did admit that you have never provided
the quarterly jurisdictional report updates; is that
correct?

A. {(Van de Verg) I think it’s abundantly clear
what our position is on the PLU.

Q. I understand. But you have been given the
opportunity to do so and you have chosen not to do'so
because you don’t think you should have to?

A. (Vvan de Verg) We did not fill out the
jurisdictional report. However, we have communicated what

our PLU is.

Q. I understand that’'s your position.
A, (Van de Verg) Okay.
Q. Let’s move on to page 47 of the rebuttal.

JUDGE COLWELL: You know what? Before we do that,
can I just have you explain what a PLU 100 is?

WITNESS VAN DE VERG: PLU is percentage of local
usage, meaning kind of an estimate of how much local usage
you expect to put out over the trunk that you’'re
provisioning or purchasing.

JUDGE COLWELL: All right. Thank you.

MS. KUHN: And, Your Honor, just for completeness,
there’s I guess I'll call it a corollary, which is a PLU,
and that’s the percentage of interstate usage, and that’s

also a term that gets used in this context when you’'re
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discussing the jurisdiction of traffic carried over a
particular facility.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Thank you.

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. Are you at page 47 of the rebuttal?

A. (Mingo) Yes, I am.

Q. Okay. If you could look starting at line 21 of
this page and moving on to the next page, Core is discussing
here that the EMI records that Verizon provides do not
identify over which trunk group the calls were delivered to
Core; is that correct?

A. (Mingo) I'm sorry. Which line again?

Q. The question and answer begins at line 21 of
page 47 of the rebuttal and it carries over onto the next
page and, in particular, at the top of page 48, lines 1
through 2, the testimony indicates "Nor do Verizon’s EMI
records indicate which set of trunks (i.e., LITG or ATCT)
Verizon used to send any particular call."

A. (Mingo) That's correct. The EMI records do not
tell us which group it came on.

Q. Now, was Core asked in discovery whether it was
asserting that Verizon was required to identify in those EMI
records over which trunk group the calls were delivered to
Core?

A. (Van de Verg) I believe we were, ves.
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Q. Okay. Do you remember responding that Core said

that Verizon was not required to provide this information in

the EMI?
A. (Van de Verg) That’s correct.
Q. Okay. All right. Let’s move on to the subject

of passing ANI, A-N-I, which stands for automatic number
identification, over the MF trunks, and MF stands for multi-
frequency.

You were asked in discovery to identify any industry
standards documentation supporting Core’s claim that it’s
technically feasible for Verizon to pass ANI over the MF
LITGs, weren’t you?

A. (Mingo) What page are we on?

Q. I'm just asking a general question. I'm just
talking on the subject.

A. (Van de Verg) If you could point us to a
document, that would be great.

Q. Ms. Paiva is going to bring you Core’s November
1st, 2012, response to Verizon Set IV, discovery
Interrogatory IV-4.

MS. KUHN: And we’ll mark that as Verizon Cross
Exhibit 3.

(Whereupon, the document was marked
as Verizon Cross-Examination

Exhibit No. 3 for identification.)
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MS. KUHN: I'm sorry. I misidentified. That was Set
IV, Interrogatory IV-7, so just to correct that for the
record. I think I handed you the wrong one. I’'m sorry.

(Pause.)

MS. KUHN: Apologies. Just to make clear for the
record, what’s going to be marked as Verizon Cross Exhibit 3
will be Core’s November 1lst, 2012, response to Verizon Set
IV, Interrogatory IV-7.

(Pause.)

BY MS. KUHN:

Q. Have you had a chance to review the
interrogatory response?

A. (Mingo) Yes.

Q. So, again, you were asked in discovery to
identify any industry standards documentation supporting
Core'’'s claim that it's technically feasible for Verizon to

pass ANI over the MF LITGs; correct?

A. (Mingo) Correct.
A. (Van de Verg) Correct.
Q. And in response, Core identified a passage of

its surrebuttal testimény, Core Statement 4.0; correct?
A. (Van de Verg) Correct.
Q. But Core did not identify any industry
standards; correct?

A. (Van de Verg) I mean, we have an
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interconnection agreement that requires it if that matters.

Q. Well, let’s -- yeah. Let's talk about that,
because your testimony addresses an FCC order and also cites
an interconnection agreement provision; correct?

A. (Van de Verg) Correct.

Q. But you did not cite, for example, an
engineering standard or an industry standard, body, document
or something of that nature?

A. (Van de Verg) No, not in the testimony.

Q. All right. Could you turn to Exhibit Core SR-2,
which is an exhibit to your surrebuttal testimony?

A, (Van de Verg) Okay.

Q. And you discuss this at page 3 of your
surrebuttal testimony; correct?

A. {(Van de Verg) Right.

Q. And this is a portion of an FCC order, and you
cite this for the proposition that ANI can be provided over

the MF trunks, don’t you?

A, (Van de Verg) That’s correct.
Q. Could you look at footnote 1228, which is on the
second page of your exhibit -- or, I'm sorry, third page of

your exhibit?

A. (Van de Verg) Okay.
Q. The page number at the bottom is 232.
A. (Vvan de Verg) Yes.

(
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Q. Now, footnote 1228 cites to a Verizon filing
discussing the technical limitations of signaling ANI on MF
trunks, doesn’t it?

A. (Van de Verg) I think it speaks for itself.

Q. Okay. And paragraph 716 of this FCC order of
which you have provided excerpts allows for carriers to file

for waivers of these requirements, doesn’t it?

A. {(Van de Verg) 7167
Q. 716, yes, the final sentence.
A. (Van de Verg) It says, "to the extent that a

party is unable to comply with our rule as a result of
technical limitations related to MF signaling in its
network, it can seek a wailver for good cause shown, pursuant
to 1.3 of the Commission’s rules.®

Q. So this paragraph does make reference to a

waiver process?

A. (Van de Verg) There’'s a waiver process.

Q. Did Core oppose Verizon’s waiver request at the
FCC?

A, (Van de Verg) I‘m not aware of your waiver

request, nor did we object to it.

Q. Okay. Ms. Paiva can bring you a copy --

A. (Van de Verg) I would notice that the
Participating Wyoming Rural Independents group seems to

thinks it’s perfectly feasible.
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Q. We can address in briefing the contents --

A. (Van de Verg) Well, I'm not sure. I mean,
that’s just kind of a factual note in this same footnote
1228 that we referred to earlier.

Q. I think we can all discuss the FCC order,

footnotes and all in our briefs.

A. {(Van de Verg) So we can stop discussing that
now?

Q. Well, we’'re going to show you the waiver
petition.

A. (Van de Verg) Well, like I said, I’'m not aware

Q. Have you checked if Verizon had filed a waiver
request?

A. (Van de Verg}) I don’'t have any familiarity with

all of your advocacy. I just try to keep up with the cases

I'm involved with.

Q. Was Core an active participant in this FCC
proceeding?
A. (Van de Verg) We filed some comments, yes, and

we are currently challenging the ultimately ruling, although
not this part of it, in the 10th Circuit.

Q. So you have been aware of the case and
monitoring the outcome of the --

A. (Van de Verg) Yeah.
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Q. -- FCC's decision?
A. (Van de Verg) There’s like a thousand issues in
the case, but generally, yes, I’ve been following the case.
Q. And let me just remind you the court reporter
can only record one of us at a time. So if you can just let
me finish the question entirely, then he won'é have

difficulty trying to take down what both of us are saying.

A. (van de Verg) Yes.
(Pause.)
Q. What Mg. Paiva just handed you is Verizon’s

February 10th, 2012, waiver petition in this case in which
you have been a participant and made filings and are
appealing portions of the order.

| You have access to filings in the case in which
you’'re a participant, don’t you?

A. (Van de Verg) I'm not sure that we’'re a
participant in this part of the proceeding. I mean, I'm not
even aware of this petition until you referenced it just
now.

{(Whereupon, the document was marked
as Verizon Cross-Examination
Exhibit No. 4 for identification.)
BY MS. KUHN:
Q. Okay. But you have access to all the public

pleadings in this case; correct?
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A. (Van de Verg) Yes. Everyone has public access
to comments in FCC proceedings.

Q. Could you look at page 2 of the document?
Towards the bottom of the page, does it indicate that for
good cause, Verizon is requesting a waiver, and I should say
is requesting a limited waiver of, and there’'s a
subparagraph (2), the rules relating to multi-frequency
signaling equipment?

A. (Van de Verg) 1I’ve never seen this document
before. If you want me to read it and relay parts of back
to you, I can do it, but --

Q. Okay. You express great concern in this case
regarding MF signaling, ﬁut you’ve ignored entirely the
portion of the FCC proceeding relating to the information
that should be carried over MF trunks?

A. (Van de Verg) I 